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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL
TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER

MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 15, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Carol Harman, Shirley Jackson, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Charles Sawchenko, Pierre Stevens, Gary Wirt

Associate Members Present:  Sally Allshouse, Howard Isenberg, Bruce Lorenz, Cathy McKay, William Rhines

Associate Members Absent:  Doyle Dobbins, Rita Marocco
Associate Members Excused:  James Larks

Interested Parties:  John Flaherty, Martha Gregor, Malik Harris, Renata Henry, Eliza Hirst, Connie Hughes, Michael Kelleher, Mike Kriner, Rita Landgraf, Shay Lipshitz, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa A. Smith, David H. Williams
	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

DPC Task Force Overview

Chairman’s Report

Community Mental Health Block Grant 

Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

PM 46 Investigatory Process

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.   He invited meeting participants to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Two modifications to the minutes were requested:  page two, second paragraph -  the initial reference to David Williams include his professional title and page four, third paragraph – Dr. Brazen’s comments be amended to read “…navigating the CCADP eligibility system upon turning 19.”

Chairman Lafferty introduced Rita Landgraf, co-chair of the Governor’s Task Force on the DPC.  Ms. Landgraf reported that the nine member task force was established by Executive Order 100 to examine opportunities for improvement at DPC and to review community options.  She provided Council with a breakdown of the team structure, and the respective facilitators and charges.  Meeting participants were encouraged to visit the task force’s website for updates on their work and meeting logistics.  Ms. Landgraf invited meeting participants to email her with feedback or questions requiring clarification.  
The agenda for the upcoming task force meeting was shared.  Ms. Landgraf reported that subcommittee recommendations will be submitted to the task force for their consideration, and that task force members anticipate submitting significant recommendations to the governor by the specified timeframe.  
Discussion briefly focused on the task force’s examination of community options and the identification of individuals eligible for discharge with the appropriate community supports.  The importance of funding following individuals into the community was reiterated.  Ms. Landgraf committed to ensuring funding for same.   
A brief discussion on the future of the task force took place.  It was noted that ways in which to monitor and implement the recommendations of the task force were being addressed.  The potential role of the Council in that process was noted.  
Concern was expressed that the needs of the elderly population at DPC and Stokley be examined for appropriate placement.
Chairman Lafferty reported that the department’s public budget hearing will be held November 28 at 1:00 p.m. in Senate Chambers, Legislative Hall.  He shared his intent to comment at the hearing and solicited Council for input.  Chairman Lafferty conveyed his hope that funding to support the task force’s recommendations be included in the governor’s budget this year.

Chairman Lafferty invited members interested in the chair or vice-chair position or in making a nomination to communicate same to either Sally Allshouse or Gary Wirt.  Nominations will be accepted throughout the month of November.  The election for Council officers will be held at the December Council meeting. 

Melissa Smith spoke of the Mental Health Block Grant peer review held in Newport, Rhode Island.  She reported that the block grant application passed without modification.  Feedback from the review related to Council membership and the system of care in Delaware was shared.

Chairman Lafferty extended his appreciation to Melissa Smith, Cliffvon Howell, and Yolanda Jenkins for their work on the adult and children’s plans.

Copies of various handouts pertaining to mental health planning and advisory councils were made available.

Cathy McKay conveyed Ms. Pertzoff’s interest for recommendations from the task force for funding that the Budget Committee can address.
Jack Akester reported that the November 14 DPC Advisory Committee meeting was cancelled.  The next meeting of the advisory committee will be January 16, 2008 at 2:30 in the Executive Conference Room, Springer Building.

Through the chairman, Council was informed that several recommendations for full membership have been submitted to the Governor’s Office.  Council was briefly updated on the status of same.
Martha Gregor updated Council on the status of the CMH Transition Guide.  The focus of the Transition Committee was addressed.

Renata Henry spoke of the efforts being made by the joint adult and children’s provider committee on the issue of transition and the barriers youth face post 18.  The Division of Family Services’ focus on youth exiting foster care in need of housing was shared.  Discussion ensued.

Cathy McKay spoke of the document developed relating to the processes of discharge and transition planning addressing entitlement, housing, employment and education issues.  Early engagement and diagnoses were discussed.  A brief discussion on barriers restricting youth from access to required supports followed.  Funding requests for both statewide vouchers and permanent supportive housing for homeless individuals with mental health and substance use conditions and youth exiting foster care were shared.

Andrea Guest reported on the number of clients successfully employed through the Supported Employment Program.  

The model for the Supported Employment Program was reviewed. 

Renata Henry informed Council members of the bi-annual Behavioral Health Provider Meeting being held December 14.  The tentative agenda was shared.

Ms. Henry reported that the division received comments from 19 different sources in response to the proposed substance abuse licensing regulations.  The major categories and corresponding comments as well as the concerns expressed by provider and counselor organizations were shared.  The division’s next steps in the process were addressed.

Ms. Henry informed Council that SAMHSA has awarded a five year COSIG grant to the division to improve services for those with co-occurring disorders in the state.   Dr. David Mee-Lee will be providing guidance, training and technical assistance for the grant.  Council was updated on the training and practice change model to be used in association with the grant.  The focus of the project and infrastructure were shared.   
Ms. Henry announced that Brandywine Counseling is the recipient of division funds to open a women and children’s residential treatment program in Sussex County.   An overview of the comprehensive program and downstate agencies affiliated with same was shared.  Individuals wishing additional information on the program were invited to contact Shay Lipshitz at 856-4700.     
Ms. Henry requested that the division be placed on the February agenda to conduct a presentation on the division’s strategic plan and share feedback from the Consumer Client Satisfaction Survey and focus group outcomes.
Yvonne Owens provided an overview of the PM 46 investigatory process.

DLP access to the PM 46 reports was discussed.   Council was updated on the status of the written process regarding same.  HIPAA consideration in relation to the provision of the confidential documents was addressed.   Copies of the PAIMI statute will be provided to Council members by Eliza Hirst.
Discussion briefly focused on the task force’s examination of the PM 46 process and personnel issues.  Meeting participants exchanged dialogue regarding privatization, union interactions related to disciplinary action and the inability to effectively deal with employees involved in cases of patient abuse.
Bob Marceluk spoke of The News Journal article on the needle exchange program and the desire to leverage the press coverage to increase public awareness.
John Flaherty questioned the efficacy of the PM 46 process.
Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their attendance.  There being no further business, Jack Akester motioned to adjourn the meeting at 11:30.  Andrea Guest seconded.  So moved.

	ACTION
Jack Akester motioned to accept the October minutes as amended.  Chuck Tarver seconded. The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

An invitation will be extended to Ms. Lipshitz to provide program updates at a future Council meeting.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, December 20, 2007 at the Grass Dale Conference Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
